
In the garden with Shobha Vanchiswar 

 
In Photo Gallery, some of the short-lived pleasures of spring; inside, two workshop suggestions 
April 9, 2010 

Become a land steward: Plant a tree 

Tree planting is perhaps the most solemn, most sacred act that a gardener performs. All other plantings, 
as important as they might be, are expected to be short-lived. 

Garden designs evolve and change. But the trees have a higher purpose. Much is demanded of them. We 
plant them to give substance to a space. They must be beautiful, give shade, allow children to climb and 
swing from their limbs, provide flower and fruit, sustain bird life, support tree houses and hammocks, 
live long and provide all of this with minimal upkeep. That trees grab the earth and help against soil 
erosion, clean the air and cool the houses they surround are facts we take for granted. Each garden that is 
created dies with the gardener but the trees live on into the future. The reality is that if there is only one 
single thing you can do to improve the environment, plant a tree.  

It is no wonder then that one is intimidated to take on the lofty task of selecting the right tree and then 
planting it correctly. Tree choices are many and it is a serious matter but does not need to be scary. 
There are simple guidelines to follow. That’s all.  

The right tree for your garden  

First look at your garden. Never mind what tree used to be there before the storms or what you’d like to 
plant. Consider what the space dictates; listen to what it is saying to you. That will help you decide the 
size of tree. By that I mean mature height and spread of the tree. Those dimensions must be appropriate 
for both house and garden. After all, you don’t want to end up with a tree towering too close to the 
house nor do you want it dwarfed by its surrounding space and structures. Remember to note details like 
proximity to power lines and other trees.  

Take into account why you want a tree. For shade? Then at this time think about what sort of shade 
garden will be planted beneath. Perhaps you want a dining area in its shade. Remember, grass is very 
hard to grow there. Do you want it for its fall foliage, spring flowers, summer fruit or winter interest?  
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Barks of trees are also significant features. As you mark off all the features you wish, it may seem as 
though your choices are narrowing but it is really helping you make the best selection. Bear in mind that 
fruit trees in order to be, well, fruitful require more maintenance. There is pest control, timely pruning 
and harvesting so be prepared to do the job properly. All trees need some care but once established, they 
give back so much.   

The right tree for a Westchester garden  

Choose trees that are hardy to the area. The last thing you want is to have to protect it extensively in 
winter. And you will still run the risk of losing it all together.  

I cannot stress strongly enough the importance of planting only native trees. There are so many 
spectacular choices that all tastes can be satisfied. Native trees will also sustain native wild life and 
hence enhance the balance of nature in your garden. The New York Botanical Garden is steadily 
replacing non-natives with good old American specimens. Let’s take our cue and do the same.  

I constantly hear that the wisest choices take too long to grow to mature size. Well, look at it this way. 
The fast growers are most often shallow rooted; what do you think comes down first in a storm? They 
are in general short-lived. Its those trees that send deep roots that make it too maturity and live long 
lives.   

We humans admire the old timers so much that often pilgrimages are made to visit and praise them. So 
how about planting with such possibilities ourselves? What matter that we will not live to see the mature 
tree? There is pleasure in watching it grow and even more pleasure in knowing that future generations 
will enjoy your early efforts. That kind of satisfaction cannot be beat. This is true stewardship of the 
land and it behooves us all to take that responsibility willingly and seriously.   

Thomas Jefferson to Martha Randolph (from Philadelphia), 1793: I never before knew the full value of 
trees. My house is entirely embosomed in high plane-trees, with good grass below; and under them I 
breakfast, dine, write, read, and receive my company. What would I not give that the trees planted 
nearest round the house at Monticello were full grown.   

Thomas Jefferson is perhaps our finest example of tree planter and land steward. However, he did plant 
exotics, which were referred to as “pet” trees. I excuse the dear man because he did not know then what 
we do now.   

The correct planting and tending of a new tree  

I’m assuming you have decided on and purchased your native tree of choice. Now it must be planted 
correctly. To dig the hole, first remove all turf or ground cover. The hole must be as deep as the root ball 
and two to three times the width. Whether container-grown or balled and wrapped, free the root ball of 
all constraints. Now place the tree in the hole so that the part between trunk and root, which is called the 
root flare, is a couple of inches above soil level.   

Keeping the tree straight, fill up the hole with the same soil that had been dug out. Tamp the soil down 
firmly. Water thoroughly. This is best done by first forming a moat of sorts around the trunk with the 
soil. It helps in directing the water straight down to the roots. Let the water drain through. Water again. 
About two inches of mulch should be spread around the tree, but be sure to keep it from reaching right 
up to the trunk. Water the tree regularly, an inch a week. Pat yourself on the back for doing something 
noble and making a difference.  
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For the fun of it, if you were a tree, what kind would you like to be? Think about it. I would want to be a 
banyan tree (Ficus. Benghalensis): Big and shady, sheltering lots of wildlife, easy to climb, generous 
limbs upon which one can actually stretch out and read or nap with a canopy that keeps spreading to 
provide shade all summer long and a place where people can gather. As it spreads and ages, it 
periodically sends down aerial roots that become supporting columns. A banyan tree’s reach is wide and 
all encompassing. Like comfort food, it is a comfort tree. Yes, I know it is not native to North America 
but then, neither am I. Fortuitously, we both originated in India!  

FYI: Spring garden workshops  

Over the next two weekends there will be two spring garden workshops in the area.  

  * Saturday, April 17, 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon. 

Master Gardener volunteers of Cornell Cooperative Extension of Westchester County 

Hart’s Brook Park and Reserve 

Hartsdale, New York 10530  

  * Saturday April 24, 10:00 a.m. – 12:00 noon 

Hilltop Hanover Farm and Environmental Center 

Yorktown Heights, NY 10598 

Free admission  

For more details, click HERE. 

Shobha Vanchiswar has been gardening all her life, the last 22 years in Chappaqua. She received the 
Golden Trowel Award for garden design in 2007 from Garden Design magazine. Her jewel-of-a-garden 
here in New Castle was on view in this year’s Garden Conservancy Open Day program, on Saturday, 
May 8.  Shobha has a garden design 
business, Seeds of Design. Write her at seedsofdesign@verizon.net . 
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